










































































 

 
MICHIGAN BUREAU OF  ELECTIONS  

RICHARD H .  AUSTIN BUILDING ●  1ST FLOOR ●  430  W.  ALLEGAN ●  LANSING,  MICHIGAN 48918  
Mi ch i gan .gov/E le ct i ons  ●  (517)  335-3234  

September 14, 2022 
Melinda Pego 
P.O. Box 145  
Holton, MI 49425            
 
Re: Munski v. Pego  

Campaign Finance Complaint No. 2022 – 04 – 10 – 52  
 

Dear Ms. Pego: 
 
The Department of State (Department) has received a formal complaint filed against you by 
Donald Munski alleging that you violated the Michigan Campaign Finance Act (MCFA or Act). 
Specifically, the complaint alleges that you accepted contributions in excess of the amount 
allowed, and that you reported expenditures without sufficient detail.1 A copy of the complaint is 
included with this notice.  
 
In Michigan, contributions to a candidate committee are governed by statute. MCL 169.252. 
Specifically, in local elections for districts containing fewer than 85,000 people, no person may 
donate more than $1,050.00. 
https://mertsplus.com/mertsuserguide/index.php?n=MANUALS.LocalLevelOffices.   
 
The purpose of this letter is to inform you of the Department’s examination of these matters and 
your right to respond to the allegations before the Department proceeds further. It is important to 
understand that the Department is neither making this complaint nor accepting the allegations as 
true. The investigation and resolution of this complaint is governed by section 15 of the Act and 
the corresponding administrative rules, R 169.51 et seq. An explanation of the process is 
included in the enclosed guidebook. 
 
If you wish to file a written response to this complaint, you are required to do so within 15 
business days of the date of this letter. Your response may include any written statement or 
additional documentary evidence you wish to submit. Materials may be emailed to 
BOERegulatory@michigan.gov or mailed to the Department of State, Bureau of Elections, 
Richard H. Austin Building, 1st Floor, 430 West Allegan Street, Lansing, Michigan 48918. If you 

 
1 Mr. Munski also alleged that you failed to include sufficient detail when you reported expenditures amounting to 
$2,094.20 to Right Strategies LLC for “mailer printing” and “mailers” and an expenditure of $381.15 to Jonathan 
Chulski for “mailers.”  Because your campaign statement was accepted as sufficiently detailed by the county clerk, 
who is your proper filing official, the Department dismisses this allegation. MCL 169.216(6). 

https://mertsplus.com/mertsuserguide/index.php?n=MANUALS.LocalLevelOffices
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fail to submit a response, the Department will render a decision based on the evidence furnished 
by the complainant. 
 
A copy of your answer will be provided to Mr. Munski, who will have an opportunity to submit a 
rebuttal statement to the Department. After reviewing the statements and materials provided by 
the parties, the Department will determine whether “there may be reason to believe that a 
violation of [the MCFA] has occurred [.]” MCL 169.215(10). Note that the Department’s 
enforcement powers include the possibility of entering a conciliation agreement, conducting an 
administrative hearing, or referring this matter to the Attorney General for enforcement of the 
penalty provided in section 33(11) of the Act. 
 
If you have any questions concerning this matter, you may contact the Regulatory Section of the 
Bureau of Elections at BOERegulatory@michigan.gov. 
  

Sincerely, 
 

Regulatory Section 
                                                                                                Bureau of Elections 
                                                                                                Michigan Department of State 
 



 

 
MICHIGAN BUREAU OF  ELECTIONS  

RICHARD H .  AUSTIN BUILDING ●  1ST FLOOR ●  430  W.  ALLEGAN ●  LANSING,  MICHIGAN 48918  
Mi ch i gan .gov/E le ct i ons  ●  (517)  335-3234  

October 12, 2022 
 

SECOND NOTICE 
 

Melinda Pego  
P.O. Box 145   
Holton, MI 49425 
  
Re: Munski v. Pego  

Campaign Finance Complaint No. 2022 – 04 – 10 – 52  
 

Dear Ms. Pego: 
 
The Department of State (Department) has received a formal complaint filed against you by 
Donald Munski alleging that you violated the Michigan Campaign Finance Act (MCFA or Act). 
Specifically, the complaint alleges that you accepted contributions in excess of the amount 
allowed, and that you reported expenditures without sufficient detail.1 A copy of the complaint is 
included with this notice. 
 
The Department sent you notice of this complaint in a letter dated September 14, 2022. That 
letter informed you that you had 15 business days from that date to provide a response to the 
complaint. As a courtesy, the Department is extending you an opportunity to submit a 
response within 15 business days of the date of this second notice. If you do not submit a 
response within 15 business days of the date of this notice, the Department will have no choice 
but to adjudicate the complaint based on the facts and allegations included in the complaint 
alone.  
 
In Michigan, contributions to a candidate committee are governed by statute. MCL 169.252. 
Specifically, in local elections for districts containing fewer than 85,000 people, no person may 
donate more than $1,050.00. 
https://mertsplus.com/mertsuserguide/index.php?n=MANUALS.LocalLevelOffices.   
 

 
1 Mr. Munski also alleged that you failed to include sufficient detail when you reported expenditures amounting to 
$2,094.20 to Right Strategies LLC for “mailer printing” and “mailers” and an expenditure of $381.15 to Jonathan 
Chulski for “mailers.”  Because your campaign statement was accepted as sufficiently detailed by the county clerk, 
who is your proper filing official, the Department dismisses this allegation. MCL 169.216(6). 

https://mertsplus.com/mertsuserguide/index.php?n=MANUALS.LocalLevelOffices
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The purpose of this letter is to inform you of the Department’s examination of these matters and 
your right to respond to the allegations before the Department proceeds further. It is important to 
understand that the Department is neither making this complaint nor accepting the allegations as 
true. The investigation and resolution of this complaint is governed by section 15 of the Act and 
the corresponding administrative rules, R 169.51 et seq. An explanation of the process is 
available on the Department’s website. 
 
If you wish to file a written response to this complaint, you are required to do so within 15 
business days of the date of this letter. Your response may include any written statement or 
additional documentary evidence you wish to submit. Materials may be emailed to 
BOERegulatory@michigan.gov or mailed to the Department of State, Bureau of Elections, 
Richard H. Austin Building, 1st Floor, 430 West Allegan Street, Lansing, Michigan 48918. If you 
fail to submit a response, the Department will render a decision based on the evidence furnished 
by the complainant. 
 
A copy of your answer will be provided to Mr. Munski, who will have an opportunity to submit a 
rebuttal statement to the Department. After reviewing the statements and materials provided by 
the parties, the Department will determine whether “there may be reason to believe that a 
violation of [the MCFA] has occurred [.]” MCL 169.215(10). Note that the Department’s 
enforcement powers include the possibility of entering a conciliation agreement, conducting an 
administrative hearing, or referring this matter to the Attorney General for enforcement. 
 
If you have any questions concerning this matter, you may contact the Regulatory Section of the 
Bureau of Elections at BOERegulatory@michigan.gov. 
  

Sincerely, 
 
Regulatory Section 

                                                                                                Bureau of Elections 
                                                                                                Michigan Department of State 
 
 

https://www.michigan.gov/-/media/Project/Websites/sos/05delrio/Complaint_Guidebook__Procedures.pdf?rev=0ddd8315230c45d7b3dfbe3b6a31a0ca


 

 
MICHIGAN BUREAU OF  ELECTIONS  

RICHARD H .  AUSTIN BUILDING ●  1ST FLOOR ●  430  W.  ALLEGAN ●  LANSING,  MICHIGAN 48918  
Mi ch i gan .gov/E le ct i ons  ●  (517)  335-3234  

November 30, 2022 
 

Malinda Pego  
P.O. Box 145   
Holton, MI 49425 
  
Re: Munski v. Pego  

Campaign Finance Complaint No. 2022 – 04 – 10 – 52  
 

Dear Ms. Pego: 
 
The Department of State (Department) has finished investigating the campaign finance 
complaint filed against you by Donald Munski on January 12, 2022. The complaint alleges that 
you violated the Michigan Campaign Finance Act (MCFA or Act) by accepting contributions in 
excess of the amount allowed, and that you reported expenditures without sufficient detail.1   
  
Specifically, the complaint alleges that you accepted the following contributions from the 
following individuals:  
 
Andrew Heykoop—cumulative contributions of $1,100 
Ryan Leestma—cumulative contributions of $2,100 
Zach Lahring—cumulative contributions of $2,000 
Mark Hickmott—cumulative contributions of $1,150 
 
The complaint includes copies of the filings that corroborate the cumulative contribution 
amounts from each individual.  
 
You were notified of the complaint on September 14, 2022 but did not respond. As a courtesy, 
the Department sent you a second notice of the complaint on October 12, 2022. To date, you 
have not submitted a response; therefore the Department has no choice but to adjudicate the 
complaint based on the facts and allegations included in the complaint alone.   
  
In Michigan, contributions to a candidate committee are governed by statute. MCL 169.252. 
Specifically, in local elections for districts containing fewer than 85,000 people, no person may 

 
1 Mr. Munski also alleged that you failed to include sufficient detail when you reported two expenditures to Right 
Strategies LLC for “mailer printing” and one expenditure to Jonathan Chulski for “mailers.” Because your campaign 
statements were accepted as sufficiently detailed by the county clerk, who is your proper filing official, the 
Department dismisses this allegation. MCL 169.216(6). 
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donate more than $1,050.00. 
https://mertsplus.com/mertsuserguide/index.php?n=MANUALS.LocalLevelOffices. 
  
Upon review, the evidence submitted supports the conclusion that a potential violation of the Act 
has occurred. When the Department finds that there may be reason to believe a violation has 
occurred, the Act requires the Department to use “informal methods such as a conference [or] 
conciliation” to correct the potential violation or to prevent further violation. MCL 169.215(10). 
The Department has 90 business days to reach an informal resolution of the matter. Id. 
 
Given this, please contact the undersigned by emailing BOERegulatory@Michigan.gov to 
informally resolve this complaint. If the Department is unable to informally resolve the 
complaint by April 14, 2023, the Act requires the Department to refer the matter to the 
Department of Attorney General with a request that her office prosecute the criminal penalties 
outlined under the Act. MCL 169.233(11). 
 

Sincerely, 
 

 
Adam Fracassi, Regulatory Manager 
Regulatory Section 

                                                                                                Bureau of Elections 
                                                                                                Michigan Department of State 
c: Donald Munski 
 
 

https://mertsplus.com/mertsuserguide/index.php?n=MANUALS.LocalLevelOffices
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MDOS-BOERegulatory

From: MDOS-BOERegulatory
Sent: Tuesday, April 4, 2023 9:18 AM
To: Malinda Pego
Subject: FW: Munski vs Pego 2022-04-10-52

Ms. Pego, 
Have you submitted your statements to the Muskegon County Clerk? The conciliation period for your complaint expires 
on April 13, at which time this matter will be referred to the Department of Attorney General if it has not been resolved. 
Please let us know when you have amended the reports.  

Thank you, 

Jenny McInerney 
Regulatory Attorney 
Regulatory Section 
Michigan Bureau of Elections 
Main: 517-335-3234 

From: MDOS-BOERegulatory  
Sent: Thursday, February 2, 2023 2:35 PM 
To: Malinda Pego <pegoformuskegon@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: Munski vs Pego 2022-04-10-52 

You need to resubmit your pre-and post-election statements with the Muskegon County Clerk’s office and 
indicate they’re an amendment.  You should work with the County Clerk specifically on how to submit that 
since they’re the filing official. 

Thanks! 

Adam Fracassi, Regulatory Manager 
Bureau of Elections 
Michigan Department of State 
Secretary of State Jocelyn Benson 
P.O. Box 20126 
Lansing, Michigan 48901 
Main: 517-335-3234 

From: Malinda Pego <pegoformuskegon@gmail.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, January 31, 2023 1:24 PM 
To: MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> 
Subject: Re: Munski vs Pego 2022-04-10-52 
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CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov 

Definitely. 
Which forms do I file for the amendments? 
Thanks! 
Malinda  

On Thu, Jan 26, 2023 at 12:06 PM MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> wrote: 

Ms. Pego – 

Thank you for this information.  You will need to amend your reports to properly reflect the individual 
contributor.  Please let me know when you have done this.  

Thank you, 

Adam Fracassi, Regulatory Manager 

Bureau of Elections 

Michigan Department of State 

Secretary of State Jocelyn Benson 

P.O. Box 20126 

Lansing, Michigan 48901 

Main: 517-335-3234 

From: Malinda Pego <pegoformuskegon@gmail.com> 
Sent: Friday, December 16, 2022 11:08 AM 



3

To: MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> 
Subject: Re: Munski vs Pego 2022-04-10-52 

  

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov 

  

This is all I have for now. 

The rest must have been online donations.  

I’m not sure how to retrieve that information at the moment. 

Thanks , 

Malinda  
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On Fri, Dec 16, 2022 at 10:44 AM MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> wrote: 

Yes, please provide the spouse information demonstrating that it was from two distinct individuals – for example, a copy of the 
check, etc.  You will also need to amend your campaign finance filings accordingly, and provide a copy of the amended reports. 

  

Thanks, 

Adam 

  

From: Malinda Pego <pegoformuskegon@gmail.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, December 14, 2022 5:01 PM 
To: MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> 
Subject: Re: Munski vs Pego 2022-04-10-52 

  

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov 

  

Apparently an oversight and misunderstanding between myself and treasurer. 

The contributions were consolidated as one and didn’t separate and record and report separately with their spouse’s 
information. 

I can provide the spouse information for these contributions. 

Please advise accordingly. 

  

Thank you. 

Malinda Pego 

  

  

On Wed, Dec 14, 2022 at 4:22 PM MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> wrote: 

Ms. Pego,  
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Please review the determination that was sent as well as the attached complaint.  The Department previously sent a notice in both 
September and October about the complaint.  I would like to know a response you have to the complaint, if any and attempt to 
reach an informal resolution to the matter. 

  

If you have any questions, let me know. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Adam Fracassi, Regulatory Manager 

Michigan Bureau of Elections 

P.O. Box 20126 

Lansing, Michigan 48901 

  

  

  

From: Malinda Pego <pegoformuskegon@gmail.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, December 14, 2022 11:45 AM 
To: MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> 
Subject: Munski vs Pego 2022-04-10-52 

  

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov 

  

To whom it may concern,  

  

This the first correspondence that I have received regarding this matter.  

This is my notification upon receiving today,  

December 14, 2022. 
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I will have to review this matter.  

Please provide me with a phone number for communications with this office. 

  

Thank you, 

Malinda Pego 

231-286-6240 
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April 21, 2023 

Malinda Pego 

P.O. Box 145 

Holton, MI 49425 
 

Via email 
 

Re: Munski v. Pego  

Campaign Finance Complaint No. 2022 – 04 – 10 – 52  

 

Dear Ms. Pego, 
 

The Department of State (Department) has determined that you have filed your requisite 

campaign finance reports with the Muskegon County, as directed in the Department’s November 

30, 2022 determination and correspondence sent in February and April of 2023.  
 

Given this, the Department concludes that a formal warning is a sufficient resolution to the 

complaint and considers the complaint concluded. Please note that your filing official may 

require additional amendments to your filings and work with them to correct any issues.  

 

Thank you for your resolution of this matter.  

 
 

Sincerely, 

 
      Jenny McInerney, Regulatory Attorney 

Regulatory Sections 

      Bureau of Elections 

      Michigan Department of State 

        

c: Donald Munski   

http://www.michigan.gov/Elections
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